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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On September 20, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for

a hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on June 29, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

July 1, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. This claim has been controverted in its entirety.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Employment relationship.
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2. Compensability of the claimant’s alleged injuries to his

right shoulder and right elbow.

3. Related medical.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Claimant is a 52 year-old employee of Benton
County (sic) who reported an injury involving
his shoulder on or about November 30, 2010.
The claim was denied.  Documentary evidence
and testimony, including medical reports to be
introduced in this claim.

(a) The claimant will testify as to his injury
and disability.
(b) All medical providers by medical reports.
(c) Claimant reserves the right to depose any
and all physicians and submit their deposition
testimony.
(d) The claimant will notify the Court and
other parties upon discovery of other
witnesses.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The claimant was not working as a volunteer
firefighter at the time of the accident.  He
is a paid employee of Beaver Lake Fire Dept.
He was not performing employment services for
the Beaver Lake Volunteer Fire Dept.  See
A.C.A. 14-28-102 that states volunteer
firefighters are covered only when “engaged in
performing actual volunteer safety duties.”
Moving a television for a garage sale is not
and actual volunteer safety activity.”

The claimant in this matter is a sixty-three-year-old male and

is the chief of the Beaver Lake Volunteer Fire Department.  The

Beaver Lake Volunteer Fire Department is made up of eighteen

volunteer members plus the claimant.  In his role as chief, the

claimant is paid $46,000.00 per year.  The claimant testified that

his duties included supervision, record maintenance, equipment

maintenance, training, and recruiting.  The claimant also fights
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fires and responds to EMS calls; however, he seemed to include in

his testimony that these duties were associated with his volunteer

role more than his duties as a paid chief.  The claimant also

testified that Benton County requires a list of volunteer fighters

be kept and that his name appeared on that list for nine years.

The claimant gave the following testimony about the source of

his wages for being chief of the Beaver Lake Volunteer Fire

Department:

“Q. Who pays you?

A. The Beaver Lake Fire Department.

Q. Who funds the Beaver Lake Fire Department?

A. The taxpayers.

Q. So there is some taxpayers’ organization
that money is collected from to fund your
salary and to fund the volunteer fire
department?

A. Sir, the way that works is $75 per
household is added to the property tax, the
county collects it, keeps a little bit of it
and puts it into our account.

Q. What is the name of this property owners
association?

A. It is just the Beaver Lake Fire Department.
It is actually like an improvement district.

Q. Okay.  What is the name of the improvement
district?

A. Beaver Lake Fire Department.  We are a
nonprofit LLC - nonprofit 501(c) corporation.”

The claimant has asked the Commission to determine whether he

suffered compensable injuries on January 30, 2011, to his right

shoulder and right elbow.  It is undisputed that the claimant went
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to the home of Mr. Ed Houston, a home owner in the Beaver Lake

Volunteer Fire Department district, on January 30, 2011.  Mr.

Houston was having a new television installed and was donating his

old television to the Beaver Lake Volunteer Fire Department for

their annual rummage sale.  The claimant and Mr. Houston were

moving the old television from Mr. Houston’s garage for storage

until someone could come and pick the old television up for the

rummage sale.  It was during this activity that the claimant

alleges he suffered a compensable injury to his right shoulder and

right elbow.

The claimant gave the following testimony about his alleged

injury:

“Q. Can you tell us what happened?

A. Well, as TVs go, it was an older one.  It
was very large.  And the gentleman and I
myself picked it up and I was backing up, and
we carried it through the kitchen down the
steps to the garage and I felt a tearing
sensation in my right shoulder.

   And then from there, I went home.  Put it
on ice.  And the next morning it had a huge
hematoma on it.  So I went to the doctor as
soon as I could get in, to the medical clinic
in Lowell, and he diagnosed a torn deltoid
muscle.

Q. Okay.  So you went to the doctor on
December 1st; is that correct?

A. Yes.

Q. Did you fill out an injury report
associated with the accident?

A. I did.  I went to the county administration
office at the county, the County EMS
Commission, and filled out an injury report.
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Q. Okay.  Did you notify your employer, as
well?

A. I did.  I notified the president of out
board John Buck, and our chairwoman Mrs.
Heineman back there.

Q. Okay.  As a result of this injury, what
ultimately happened?

A. Well, I had a CAT scan.  Than I had an
orthopedic visit, and he did an - the
orthopedic went in to do surgery, and when he
got in there there was nothing left to fix, so
I had to have a joint replacement with a
titanium ball and socket.”

The claimant must prove the existence of objective medical

findings for both his right shoulder and right elbow in order to

prove his injuries compensable.  I have reviewed the entire medical

record in this matter and determined that the claimant is unable to

prove the existence of objective medical evidence regarding his

right elbow.  However, the claimant has provided sufficient

evidence of objective medical findings regarding his right

shoulder.  Specifically, the operative report found at Claimant’s

Exhibit 1, Page 40.

The claimant must also prove a causal connection between his

objective medical findings regarding his right shoulder and the

specific incident he alleges to have occurred on January 30, 2011.

Given the claimant’s credible testimony about the incident, the

timelessness in reporting the accident, and the history of his

injury as it appears in the medical reports, it is clear that the

claimant can prove the required causal connection.

The respondents, in this matter, have contended that the

employee/employer relationship does not exist in this matter
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between the claimant and Benton County.  It is true that the

claimant was not employed by Benton County in the typical manner;

however, here Ark. Code Ann. §20-22-809 controls and, as a matter

of law, treats the claimant as an employee of Benton County.

20-22-809. Workers' compensation.

(a) For the purpose of workers' compensation
coverage in cases of injury to or death of an
individual, volunteer firefighters of
certified fire departments, other than
municipal fire departments, who meet the
requirements of this section are county
employees and shall receive minimum
compensation. Their survivors shall receive
death benefits in the same manner as regular
county employees for injury or death arising
out of and in the course of their activities
as firefighters.

(b) Volunteer firefighters requesting workers'
compensation coverage shall annually file with
the county clerk evidence that:

(1) The firefighter has met the minimum
training standards recommended by the Arkansas
Fire Protection Services Board; and

(2) The volunteer firefighter is a member of
a certified fire department other than a
municipal fire department.

(c) A member of a fire department under § 20-
22-806 who does not engage in firefighting is
eligible for workers' compensation under this
section.

HISTORY: Acts 1987, No. 837, § 8; 2009, No.
808, § 2.

The claimant here appears to both be a volunteer firefighter

and a member of a fire department under Ark. Code Ann. §20-22-806

who does not engage in firefighting as set out in Ark. Code Ann.

§20-22-809(c).
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20-22-806. Certification and classification
of fire departments.

(a) Fire departments in this state may apply
for annual certification and classification by
the Director of the Office of Fire Protection
Services. Each fire department applying for
certification shall submit such information as
may be required by the director to determine
whether the fire department meets minimum
certification standards and to classify the
department as to its level of service.

(b) (1) Certification standards for fire
departments shall not be changed unless the
changes are approved by the Arkansas Fire
Protection Services Board.

(2) Any change to the certification standards
under this subsection shall not be effective
until twelve (12) months after the adoption of
the published change.

(c) (1) Firefighters shall maintain a minimum
of sixteen (16) hours per year of certifiable
training meeting the standards of the Arkansas
Fire Training Academy.

(2) A firefighter who receives more certified
hours than required in subdivision (c)(1) of
this section in a year may carry over the
additional certified hours to the next year only.

(d) Firefighters shall also receive within the
first year of service as a firefighter:

(1) Up to sixteen (16) hours in the
Introduction to Firefighting course;

(2) Up to sixteen (16) hours in the Personal
Protective Equipment course; and

(3) Up to eight (8) hours in the Wildland Fire
Suppression course.

(e) (1) A member of a fire department who does
not engage in firefighting is exempt from the
requirements of this section.

(2) A member under subdivision (e)(1) of this
section shall be eligible for workers'
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compensation coverage under § 20-22-809.

(3) A member under subdivision (e)(1) of this
section is considered a firefighter for the
purpose of number of members of the fire department.

(f) A fire department that complies with this
section is eligible for insurance premium tax
moneys under § 14-284-401 et seq.

HISTORY: Acts 1987, No. 837, § 5; 2007, No.
362, § 1; 2009, No. 808, § 1.

Given the reading of both statutes and the facts of the case,

I find that the employee/employer relationship does exist between

the claimant and the respondent, Benton County.

The respondents have also contended that the claimant was not

performing employment services at the time of his injury.  The

claimant called Judy Heineman as a witness.  Mrs. Heineman is the

chairperson of the Board of Directors for the Beaver Lake Fire

Department.  She gave the following testimony about the claimant’s

job duties:

“Q. Okay.  You obviously heard Mr. Owen’s
testimony.  Did he notify you following this
injury?

A. Yes, he did.

Q. Okay.  Do you consider part of his duties
working for the volunteer fire department to
be going and getting these items for a garage
sale?

A. I do, and the reason I do is that we are a
community of somewhat elderly people, and this
garage sale helps us to support the fire
department, and these people can’t always
themselves make these deliveries to us because
they don’t have the vehicles they can haul
things in; and they want to donate to the fire
department in any way they can because we
provide them a great service in terms of
responding to medical calls and so on.
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Q. Is it uncommon for someone from the
volunteer fire department to go get items from
someone for this sale?

A. Not at all uncommon.

Q. Okay.  How do you think that that activity
advances the interest of the fire department?

A. I think primarily it advances the interest
of the fire department by enabling us to raise
funds separate from having to go back to the
residents of our area and ask for an increase
in their yearly membership fees, which are
billed out with their property taxes.  A lot
of them really are not - you know, they are
retired and they can’t afford to be facing
additional taxes, but they can donate to the
fire department so that we can sell and make
some money that way, so I think it is a big
benefit to the fire department.  We use the
money to buy vehicles or whatever we need.”

Given the testimony of the claimant and Mrs. Heineman, I find

that the claimant was performing work services for the respondent

at the time of his injury.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on June 29, 2011, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed July 1, 2011, are hereby accepted as fact.
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2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the employee/employer relationship existed between the

respondent, Benton County, and himself.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence the existence of objective medical findings regarding his

right elbow.

4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

the existence of objective medical findings regarding his right

shoulder.

5. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he suffered a compensable right shoulder injury on January 30,

2011.

6. The claimant is entitled to reasonable and necessary

medical treatment for his compensable right shoulder injury.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the burden of the cost for the

reasonable and necessary medical treatment regarding the claimant’s

compensable right shoulder injury including, but not limited to,

the medical treatment documented in Claimant’s Exhibit 1.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


